## **RELIGIOUS DISCRIMINATION AGAINST MUSLIMS IN**

## FRANCE

## Jackson Dille

## FOOTNOTES

- 1. Nabih Bulos, "Attack in France; For Muslims, a Fraught History; Many North African Immigrants Arrived against a Backdrop of Violent Colonial Conflict with France," *ProQuest,* accessed February 20, 2023, search.proquest.com/docview/1804588723?accountid=4488.
- Conrad Hackett, "5 Facts about the Muslim Population in Europe," *Pew Research Center*, accessed February 20, 2023, https://www.pewresearch.org/fact-tank/2017/11/29/5-facts-about-the-muslim-population-in-europ e/.
- **3.** "42% of French Muslims Experienced Discrimination," *EUObserver*, accessed February 20, 2023, https://euobserver.com/tickers/146535.
- 4. "Burka," *Encyclopædia Britannica,* accessed December 2, 2022, https://www.britannica.com/topic/burka.
- 5. "Discrimination," *Encyclopædia Britannica,* accessed December 2, 2022, https://www.britannica.com/topic/discrimination-society.
- 6. "Hijab," *Encyclopædia Britannica,* accessed December 2, 2022, https://www.britannica.com/topic/hijab.
- 7. "Islam," *Encyclopædia Britannica,* accessed December 2, 2022, https://www.britannica.com/topic/Islam.
- 8. "Laïcité," *Definitions and Translations,* accessed December 2, 2022, https://www.definitions.net/definition/la%c3%afcit%c3%a9.
- 9. Nicola Clark, "After Paris Terror Attacks, France Struggles with Faith on the Job," *The New York Times*, accessed February 20, 2023, https://www.nytimes.com/2016/02/21/business/international/after-paris-terror-attacks-france-stru ggles-with-faith-on-the-job.html?\_r=0.
- **10.** "Muslim," Merriam-Webster Dictionary, accessed December 2, 2022, https://www.merriam-webster.com/dictionary/Muslim.
- **11.** "Nationalism," Encyclopædia Britannica, accessed December 2, 2022. https://www.britannica.com/topic/nationalism.
- **12.** "Our Dictionaries," *Oxford Languages,* accessed December 2, 2022, https://languages.oup.com/dictionaries/#oed.
- **13.** "Stereotype," *Encyclopædia Britannica,* accessed December 2, 2022, https://www.britannica.com/topic/stereotype-social.
- 14. "Terrorism," *Encyclopædia Britannica,* accessed December 2, 2022, https://www.britannica.com/topic/terrorism.
- **15.** "Islam," *Encyclopædia Britannica,* accessed December 2, 2022, https://www.britannica.com/topic/Islam.
- **16.** "Islam," *Encyclopædia Britannica,* accessed December 15, 2022, https://kids.britannica.com/students/article/Islam/275097.
- **17.** Lobna Mulla, "Hijab: Fard (Obligation) or Fiction?" *Virtual Mosque,* accessed February 20, 2023, https://www.virtualmosque.com/ummah/women/hijab-niqab/hijab-fard-obligation-or-fiction/.

- 18. Ibid.
- **19.** Azeem Ayub, "Customs and Behavioral Laws," *Renaissance,* accessed December 4, 2022, https://www.renaissance.com.pk/janisla2y2.html.
- 20. Ibid.
- 21. James Meikle, "What Exactly Does the Halal Method of Animal Slaughter Involve?" *Guardian News and Media,* The Guardian, accessed February 20, 2023, https://www.theguardian.com/lifeandstyle/2014/may/08/what-does-halal-method-animal-slaughte r-involve.
- 22. Michael Lipka, "Muslims and Islam: Key Findings in the U.S. and around the World," *Pew Research Center,* accessed February 20, 2023, https://www.pewresearch.org/fact-tank/2017/08/09/muslims-and-islam-key-findings-in-the-u-s-an d-around-the-world/.
- 23. "Muslim Population Worldwide, by Region 2010," *Statista,* accessed February 20, 2023, https://www.statista.com/statistics/736995/muslim-population-worldwide-by-region/.
- 24. Houssain Kettani, "Muslim Population in Europe: 1950 2020," *International Journal of Environmental Science and Development* 1, no. 2 (June 2010): 154–164, https://doi.org/10.7763/ijesd.2010.v1.29.
- **25.** "Muslim Populations in European Countries Statistic," *Statista,* accessed February 20, 2023, https://www.statista.com/statistics/868409/muslim-populations-in-european-countries/.
- James McAuley, "How France's Aversion to Collecting Data on Race Affects Its Coronavirus Response," *The Washington Post*, accessed February 20, 2023, https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/europe/coronavirus-france-race-data/2020/06/25/e5b4d0 a6-b58d-11ea-9a1d-d3db1cbe07ce\_story.html.
- Conrad Hackett, "5 Facts about the Muslim Population in Europe," *Pew Research Center*, accessed February 20, 2023, https://www.pewresearch.org/fact-tank/2017/11/29/5-facts-about-the-muslim-population-in-europ e/.
- 28. Benjamin Haddad, "The Facts and Figures on French Muslims," *The American Interest*, accessed February 20, 2023,
- https://www.the-american-interest.com/2016/10/06/the-facts-and-figures-on-french-muslims/.
  29. Jean Beaman, "As French as Anyone Else: Islam and the North African Second Generation in France," *International Migration Review* 50, no. 1 (July 19, 2018): 45, https://doi.org/10.1111/imre.12184.
- **30.** "Muslim," *Merriam-Webster Dictionary,* accessed December 2, 2022, https://www.merriam-webster.com/dictionary/Muslim.
- Marie-Anne Valfort, "Religious Discrimination in Access to Employment: a Reality," *Institut Montaigne*, accessed February 22, 2023, https://www.institutmontaigne.org/en/publications/religious-discrimination-access-employment-re ality.
- 32. Claire L. Adida, Marie-Anne Valfort, and David D. Laitin, "Muslim Immigrants Have Come to Expect Discrimination in France Because of Their Religion, and This Is Unlikely to Change," *The London School of Economics and Political Science*, accessed February 20, 2023, https://blogs.lse.ac.uk/europpblog/2013/01/31/muslims-france-north-africa-senegal-discriminatio n/.
- Jocelyne Cesari, "Ethnicity, Islam, and Les Banlieues: Confusing the Issues," *Items*, accessed February 22, 2023,

https://items.ssrc.org/riots-in-france/ethnicity-islam-and-les-banlieues-confusing-the-issues/.

34. Marie-Anne Valfort, "Religious Discrimination in Access to Employment: a Reality," *Institut Montaigne*, accessed February 22, 2023,

https://www.institutmontaigne.org/en/publications/religious-discrimination-access-employment-re ality.

- **35.** Shaista Aziz, "France Is on a Dangerous Collision Course with Its Muslim Population" *Cable News Network*, February 5, 2022,
- https://www.cnn.com/2022/02/05/opinions/france-hijab-ban-sports-aziz/index.html.
- **36.** "42% of French Muslims Experienced Discrimination," *EUObserver*, accessed February 20, 2023, https://euobserver.com/tickers/146535.
- Safaa Kasraoui, "Muslims, Activists in France Want to March Against Islamophobia," *Morocco World News*, accessed February 20, 2023, https://www.moroccoworldnews.com/2019/11/286544/muslims-france-islamophobia/.
- "Nearly Half of French Muslims Report Being Discriminated Against Based on their Religion," *The New Arab*, accessed February 20, 2023, https://www.newarab.com/news/nearly-50-percent-french-muslims-have-experienced-discriminat ion?amp=1.
- **39.** "Islamophobic Attacks in France Increase by 53% in 2020," *Daily Sabah*, accessed February 20, 2023,

https://www.dailysabah.com/world/europe/islamophobic-attacks-in-france-increase-by-53-in-202 0.

- **40.** Sam Bowman, "Are 70% of France's Prison Inmates Muslims?," *Adam Smith Institute*, accessed February 20, 2023, www.adamsmith.org/blog/are-70-of-frances-prison-inmates-muslims.
- **41.** "Study Shows French Muslims Hit by Religious Bias," *Otago Daily Times,* accessed February 20, 2023, https://www.odt.co.nz/news/world/study-shows-french-muslims-hit-religious-bias.
- 42. Aminsa Easat-Daas, "The Role of 'European Islam' in Motivating Muslim Women's Political Participation in France," *French Cultural Studies* 28, no. 1 (January 30, 2017), https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/10.1177/0957155816678594#tab-contributors.
- Kettani Houssain, "Muslim Population in Europe: 1950–2020," International Journal of Environmental Science and Development 1, no. 2 (June 2010): 154–164, https://doi.org/10.7763/ijesd.2010.v1.29.
- 44. Mahfoud Bennoune, "The Making of Contemporary Algeria, 1830-1987: Colonial Upheavals and Post-Independence Development," *Cambridge University Press* 47, no. 4–5 (July 26, 2017), https://www.cambridge.org/core/journals/annales-histoire-sciences-sociales/article/abs/mahfoud-bennoune-the-making-of-contemporary-algeria-18301987-colonial-upheavals-and-postindepend ence-development-cambridge-cambridge-university-press-cambridge-middle-east-library-1988-3 23-p/D196F0725674B260D76BE79BB6339F24.
- **45.** Nabih Bulos, "Attack in France; For Muslims, a Fraught History; Many North African Immigrants Arrived against a Backdrop of Violent Colonial Conflict with France," *ProQuest,* accessed February 20, 2023, search.proquest.com/docview/1804588723?accountid=4488.
- 46. James J. Napoli, "A 1961 Massacre of Algerians in Paris When the Media Failed the Test," Washington Report on Middle East Affairs, accessed February 20, 2023, https://www.wrmea.org/1997-march/a-1961-massacre-of-algerians-in-paris-when-the-media-faile d-the-test.html.
- 47. Alistair Allan Horne, *A Savage War of Peace: Algeria, 1954-1962* (New York Review Books, October 2006), 358.
- Audie Cornish, "In France, Young Muslims Often Straddle Two Worlds," NPR, accessed February 20, 2023, https://www.npr.org/sections/parallels/2015/03/03/390449785/in-france-young-muslims-often-str addle-two-worlds.
- 49. Laura Costelloe, "The French Banlieues: Plus Ça Change, plus C'est La Même Chose," *RTÉ,* accessed February 20, 2023,

https://www.rte.ie/brainstorm/2018/0110/932342-the-french-banlieues-plus-ca-change-plus-cest-l a-meme-chose/.

- **50.** George Packer, "The Other Paris," *The New Yorker*, accessed February 20, 2023, https://www.newyorker.com/magazine/2015/08/31/the-other-france.
- 51. Fabien Jobard, "*Policing the Banlieues*," in *Policing in France*, ed. Jacques de Maillard and Wesley G. Skogan (Routledge, 2020), 187–201, https://doi.org/10.4324/9780429026928-12.
- Audie Cornish, "In France, Young Muslims Often Straddle Two Worlds," NPR, accessed February 20, 2023, https://www.npr.org/sections/parallels/2015/03/03/390449785/in-france-young-muslims-often-str addle-two-worlds.
- 53. Jocelyne Cesari, "Ethnicity, Islam, and Les Banlieues: Confusing the Issues," *Items*, accessed February 22, 2023,

https://items.ssrc.org/riots-in-france/ethnicity-islam-and-les-banlieues-confusing-the-issues/.

- 54. John Tolan, "A French Paradox?: Islam and Laïcité," *Georgetown Journal of International Affairs* 18, no. 2 (2017): 41–50, https://doi.org/10.1353/gia.2017.0019.
- **55.** "La Constitution de la Cinquième République, 1958," *ELYSEE,* accessed February 20, 2023, https://www.elysee.fr/en/french-presidency/constitution-of-4-october-1958.
- 56. Yohan Blagivnat, "L'affaire Des 'Foulards De Creil' : La République Laïque Face Au Voile Islamique," Société, accessed February 22, 2023, https://www.lefigaro.fr/actualite-france/2018/07/27/01016-20180727ARTFIG00053-l-affaire-des-f oulards-de-creil-la-republique-laique-face-au-voile-islamique.php.
- 57. Ibid.
- 58. Ibid.
- 59. Ibid.
- **60.** "L'image de l'Islam en France," *Ifop pour Le Figaro,* accessed February 20, 2023, http://www.lefigaro.fr/assets/pdf/sondage-ipsos-islam-france.pdf.
- 61. Yohan Blagivnat, "L'affaire Des 'Foulards De Creil' : La République Laïque Face Au Voile Islamique," *Société*, accessed February 22, 2023, https://www.lefigaro.fr/actualite-france/2018/07/27/01016-20180727ARTFIG00053-I-affaire-des-f oulards-de-creil-la-republique-laique-face-au-voile-islamique.php.
- 62. Ibid.
- 63. Elaine Sciolino, "Ban on Head Scarves Takes Effect in France," *The New York Times*, accessed February 20, 2023,

https://www.nytimes.com/2004/09/03/world/europe/ban-on-head-scarves-takes-effect-in-france.h tml.

- 64. Alanne Orjoux, Pierre Meilhan, and Saskya Vandoorne, "French Burqa Ban Clears Last Legal Obstacle," *CNN*, accessed February 20, 2023, https://www.cnn.com/2010/WORLD/europe/10/07/france.burga.ban/index.html.
- 65. "French Full-Body Veil Ban, Violated Women's Freedom of Religion: Un Human Rights Committee | UN News," United Nations, accessed September 23, 2022, https://news.un.org/en/story/2018/10/1023872#:~:text=23%20October%202018%20Human%20 Rights%20Following%20complaints%20by,freedom%20to%20practice%20their%20religion%20 had%20been%20infringed.
- 66. Agence France-Presse, "France Soccer Federation Outlaws Hijab, despite FIFA Ruling," *National Post*, accessed February 20, 2023, https://nationalpost.com/sports/soccer/france-soccer-federation-outlaws-hijab-despite-fifa-ruling.
- 67. Alissa J. Rubin, "From Bikinis to Burkinis, Regulating What Women Wear," *The New York Times*, accessed February 20, 2023, https://www.nytimes.com/2016/08/28/world/europe/france-burkini-bikini-ban.html.

- 68. Robert Plummer, "French Burkini Ban Upheld as Grenoble Loses Legal Challenge," *BBC News*, accessed February 22, 2023, https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-61883529.
- 69. Kim Willsher, "French Nun Misses out on Retirement Home Place over Veil Ban," *The Guardian*, accessed February 20, 2023, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2019/nov/20/french-nun-misses-out-on-retirement-home-pla ce-over-veil-ban.
- **70.** Lucie Jeudy, "France: Muslims Women Wearing the Hijab 2019," *Statista,* accessed February 22, 2023, https://www.statista.com/statistics/1058154/women-wearing-hijab-france/.
- 71. Emily Morris, "Number of Priests, Seminarians and Nuns Declines Worldwide," *California Catholic Daily*, accessed February 22, 2023,
  - https://www.cal-catholic.com/number-of-priests-seminarians-and-nuns-declines-worldwide/.
- 72. Elaine Sciolino, "Ban on Head Scarves Takes Effect in France," *The New York Times*, accessed February 20, 2023,

https://www.nytimes.com/2004/09/03/world/europe/ban-on-head-scarves-takes-effect-in-france.h tml.

- **73.** Ariela Pelaia, "Understand the Symbolic Power of the Hamsa Hand," *Learn Religions*, accessed February 22, 2023, https://www.learnreligions.com/what-is-a-hamsa-2076780.
- 74. Angelique Chrisafis, "Pork or Nothing: How School Dinners Are Dividing France," *The Guardian*, accessed February 22, 2023, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2015/oct/13/pork-school-dinners-france-secularism-children-religious-intolerance.
- 75. "French Mother 'Horrified' Over Scarf Ordeal," *News.com,* accessed February 20, 2023, https://www.news.com.au/lifestyle/real-life/news-life/french-mother-horrified-over-scarf-ordeal/ne ws-story/27651fdbacf094c7afc319f4f75e289d.
- **76.** "Frenchwoman 'faced job discrimination over headscarf,'" *BBC News*, accessed February 22, 2023, https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-36782752.
- 77. Nicki Peter Petrikowski, "Charlie Hebdo Shooting," *Encyclopædia Britannica,* accessed November 6, 2022, https://www.britannica.com/event/Charlie-Hebdo-shooting/The-response.
- 78. Ibid.
- **79.** Michael Ray, "Paris Attacks of 2015," *Encyclopædia Britannica,* accessed November 6, 2022, https://www.britannica.com/event/Paris-attacks-of-2015.
- "Nice Attack: What We Know about the Bastille Day Killings," *BBC News*, accessed February 22, 2023, https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-36801671.
- 81. Sybille de La Hamaide and Caroline Pailliez, "Beheaded French Teacher Was Target of Angry Social Media Campaign," *Reuters,* accessed February 22, 2023, https://www.reuters.com/article/uk-france-security-teacher-idUKKBN2720S1.
- 82. Paul Taylor, "French Magazine Attack Set to Deepen Europe's 'Culture War," *Reuters,* accessed February 22, 2023,

https://www.reuters.com/article/us-france-shooting-immigration-idUSKBN0KH1Q320150108.

- **83.** Pierre, "The National Motto of France: Symbol of the Republic," *French Moments*, accessed February 7, 2022, https://frenchmoments.eu/national-motto-of-france/.
- Francesco Alicino, "Freedom of Expression, *Laïcité*and Islam in France: The Tension between Two Different (Universal) Perspectives," *Islam and Christian–Muslim Relations* 27, no. 1 (December 11, 2015): 51–75, https://doi.org/10.1080/09596410.2015.1090105.
- Bridie Jabour, "Charlie Hebdo Shooting: Ambassador Says Shared Values Targeted," The Guardian, January 8, 2015, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2015/jan/08/charlie-hebdo-attack-ambassador-tells-aust

https://www.theguardian.com/world/2015/jan/08/charlie-hebdo-attack-ambassador-tells-australiaour-shared-values-targeted.

- 86. Myriam Francois, "What France's Treatment of Its Muslim Citizens Reveals," *Time*, accessed February 22, 2023, https://time.com/5918657/frances-muslim-citizens-republican-values/.
- 87. Ibid.
- 88. Djoko Marihandono Thahirah and Danny Susanto, "The Efforts of President Emmanuel Macron in Making Islam De France," *Atlantis Press*, (November 21, 2021): 295, https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.2991/assehr.k.211110.044.
- 89. Zachary Young, "Macron to Review Report Calling for Reform of Islam in France," *POLITICO,* accessed February 22, 2023,
  - https://www.politico.eu/article/macron-islam-france-muslim-review-report-calling-for-reform/.
- Stephane Zumsteeg, "Presidential 2017: the Place of Religion and Secularism in the Presidential Election," *Ipsos*, accessed February 22, 2023, https://www.ipsos.com/fr-fr/presidentielle-2017-la-place-de-la-religion-et-de-la-laicite-dans-lelecti on-presidentielle.
- 91. Par Louise Couvelaire, "Après L'attentat de Conflans, de Nombreux Imams Condamnent L'assassinat de Samuel Paty," *Le Monde*, accessed November 7, 2020, https://www.lemonde.fr/societe/article/2020/10/19/apres-l-attentat-de-conflans-de-nombreux-ima ms-condamnent-l-assassinat-de-samuel-paty\_6056566\_3224.html.
- 92. "Paris Attacks Said to Fuel Sixfold Rise in Anti-Muslim Acts," *The Times of Israel*, accessed February 20, 2023,
  - https://www.timesofisrael.com/paris-attacks-fuel-sixfold-rise-in-anti-muslim-acts-watchdog/.
- 93. Ibid.
- 94. Alexander Smith and Nancy Ing, "Attacks Reported at French Mosques in Wake of Charlie Hebdo Massacre," NBC News, accessed February 22, 2023, https://www.nbcnews.com/storyline/paris-magazine-attack/attacks-reported-french-mosques-wak e-charlie-hebdo-massacre-n282051.
- 95. Noemie Bisserbe, "France's Emmanuel Macron Targets 'Islamist Separatism' with Proposed Law," The Wall Street Journal, November 12, 2020, https://www.wsj.com/articles/frances-emmanuel-macron-targets-islamic-separatism-with-propose d-law-11601654320.
- **96.** Lisa Louis, "New French Law May Increase Discrimination," *DW.com,* accessed February 22, 2023, https://www.dw.com/en/new-french-law-may-increase-discrimination/a-55876637.
- 97. "France: Counter-Terror Measures Following the Murder of Samuel Paty Raise Human Rights Concerns," *Amnesty International,* accessed February 22, 2023, https://www.amnesty.org/en/documents/eur21/3281/2020/en/.
- **98.** Richard Wike, "Ratings of Muslims Rise in France after Charlie Hebdo, Just as in U.S. after 9/11," *Pew Research Center,* accessed February 22, 2023, https://www.pewresearch.org/fact-tank/2015/06/03/ratings-of-muslims-in-france-and-us/.
- 99. Arutz Sheva, "Islamophobia on the Rise in France," *Israel National News,* accessed February 22, 2023, https://www.israelnationalnews.com/news/190183.
- **100.** Myriam Francois, "What France's Treatment of Its Muslim Citizens Reveals," *Time*, accessed February 22, 2023, https://time.com/5918657/frances-muslim-citizens-republican-values/.
- 101. "Macron Says Islam 'in Crisis,' Prompting Backlash from Muslims," *Al Jazeera,* accessed February 22, 2023,

https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2020/10/2/macron-announces-new-plan-to-regulate-islam-in-fra nce.

- 102. Ibid.
- **103.** Kim Willsher, "France Urges End to Boycott of French Goods as Macron Defends Muhammad Cartoons," *The Guardian*, accessed February 22, 2023,

https://www.theguardian.com/world/2020/oct/26/france-islamic-end-boycott-french-goods-macro n-muhammad-cartoons.

**104.** "Macron Says Islam 'in Crisis,' Prompting Backlash from Muslims," *Al Jazeera,* accessed February 22, 2023,

https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2020/10/2/macron-announces-new-plan-to-regulate-islam-in-fra nce.

- **105.** "France: Marine Le Pen Goes on Trial over Muslim Remarks," *BBC News*, accessed February 22, 2023, https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-34580169.
- **106.** Arutz Sheva, "Islamophobia on the Rise in France," *Israel National News,* accessed February 22. 2023, https://www.israelnationalnews.com/news/190183.
- 107. Ibid.
- 108. Adis Maksic and Nihad Ahmic, "Constructing the Muslim Threat: A Critical Analysis of Marine Le Pen's Twitter Posts during the 2017 French Election Campaign," *Journal of Regional Security* 15, (2020): 131,

https://www.semanticscholar.org/paper/Constructing-the-Muslim-threat%3A-A-critical-analysis-Maksi%C4%87-Ahmi%C4%87/1159fac2d71760a1e264c2abb5ad07ea36dba113.

- 109. "Signaux Faibles De Radicalisation: Vers Une Société De La Surveillance?" Radio France, accessed February 22, 2023, https://www.radiofrance.fr/franceculture/podcasts/l-invite-e-des-matins/signaux-faibles-de-radical isation-vers-une-societe-de-la-surveillance-2219999.
- 110. Ibid.
- 111. Kim Willsher, "France Urges End to Boycott of French Goods as Macron Defends Muhammad Cartoons," *The Guardian*, accessed February 22, 2023, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2020/oct/26/france-islamic-end-boycott-french-goods-macro n-muhammad-cartoons.
- 112. Abderrahim Ait Abdeslam, "The Representation of Islam and Muslims in French Print Media Discourse: *Le Monde* and *Le Figaro* as Case Studies," *Journal of Muslim Minority Affairs* 39, no. 4 (November 13, 2019): 569–581, https://doi.org/10.1080/13602004.2019.1688514.
- 113. Joel Rogers de Waal, "Western/Mena Attitudes to Religion Portray a Lack of Faith in Common Values," YouGov, accessed February 22, 2023, https://yougov.co.uk/topics/international/articles-reports/2019/02/03/westernmena-attitudes-religi on-portray-lack-faith-.
- **114.** Engy Abdelkader, "A Comparative Analysis of European Islamophobia: France, UK, Germany, Netherlands, and Sweden," *UCLA Journal of Islamic and Near Eastern Law* 16, no. 1 (2017), https://escholarship.org/content/qt870099f4/qt870099f4.pdf.
- **115.** Claire L. Adida, David D. Laitin, and Marie-Anne Valfort, "Muslims in France: Identifying a Discriminatory Equilibrium," *Journal of Population Economics* 27, (April 10, 2014): 1039–1086, https://doi.org/10.1007/s00148-014-0512-1.
- **116.** "What France's Treatment of Its Muslim Citizens Reveals," *Time*, accessed February 22, 2023, https://time.com/5918657/frances-muslim-citizens-republican-values/.
- 117. Muniba Saleem et. al., "Exposure to Muslims in Media and Support for Public Policies Harming Muslims," *Communication Research* 44, no. 6 (December 9, 2015): 841–869, https://doi.org/10.1177/0093650215619214.
- 118. Marie-Anne Valfort, "Religious Discrimination in Access to Employment: a Reality," *Institut Montaigne*, accessed February 22, 2023, https://www.institutmontaigne.org/en/publications/religious-discrimination-access-employment-re ality.
- **119.** Marie-Anne Valfort, "Religious Discrimination in Access to Employment: a Reality," *Institut Montaigne*, accessed February 22, 2023,

https://www.institutmontaigne.org/en/publications/religious-discrimination-access-employment-re ality.

- 120. Ibid.
- 121. Ibid.
- 122. Ibid.
- 123. Ibid.
- 124. Aala Abdelgadir and Vasiliki Fouka, "Political Secularism and Muslim Integration in the West: Assessing the Effects of the French Headscarf Ban," *American Political Science Review* 114, no. 3 (May 12, 2020): 707–723, https://doi.org/10.1017/S0003055420000106.
- 125. Ibid.
- **126.** "Frenchwoman 'Faced Job Discrimination over Headscarf," *BBC News,* accessed February 22, 2023, https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-36782752.
- 127. James McAuley, "How France's Aversion to Collecting Data on Race Affects Its Coronavirus Response," *The Washington Post*, accessed February 22, 2023, https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/europe/coronavirus-france-race-data/2020/06/25/e5b4d0 a6-b58d-11ea-9a1d-d3db1cbe07ce\_story.html.
- **128.** Hakeem Muhammed, "Is France Failing Its Muslim Youths?" *AI Jazeera America,* accessed February 20, 2023,

america.aljazeera.com/articles/2015/1/14/france-islamophobiaimmigration.html.

- 129. Stéphanie Giry, "France and Its Muslims," *Foreign Affairs* 85, no. 5 (October 2006): 87–104, https://doi.org/10.2307/20032072.
- **130.** "Study Shows French Muslims Hit by Religious Bias," *Otago Daily Times,* accessed February 20, 2023, https://www.odt.co.nz/news/world/study-shows-french-muslims-hit-religious-bias.
- **131.** Sam Bowman, "Are 70% of France's Prison Inmates Muslims?" *Adam Smith Institute*, accessed February 20, 2023, www.adamsmith.org/blog/are-70-of-frances-prison-inmates-muslims.
- **132.** Terry-Ann Craigie et al., "Conviction, Imprisonment, and Lost Earnings: How Involvement with the Criminal Justice System Deepens Inequality," *Brennan Center for Justice*, accessed February 22, 2023,

https://www.brennancenter.org/our-work/research-reports/conviction-imprisonment-and-lost-earn ings-how-involvement-criminal#:~:text=People%20convicted%20of%20a%20misdemeanor%20s ee%20their%20annual,earnings%20reduced%20by%20an%20average%20of%2016%20percen t.

- 133. "France 2018 International Religious Freedom Report," Bureau of Democracy, Human Rights, and Labor, accessed February 22, 2023, https://www.state.gov/wp-content/uploads/2019/05/FRANCE-2018-INTERNATIONAL-RELIGIOU S-FREEDOM-REPORT.pdf.
- **134.** "Europe: Jailhouse Jihad; Muslim Extremism in France," *The Economist*, accessed February 22, 2023, search-proquest-com.erl.lib.byu.edu/docview/224000763?accountid=4488.
- 135. "France 2018 International Religious Freedom Report," Bureau of Democracy, Human Rights, and Labor, accessed February 22, 2023, https://www.state.gov/wp-content/uploads/2019/05/FRANCE-2018-INTERNATIONAL-RELIGIOU S-FREEDOM-REPORT.pdf.
- **136.** Aminsa Easat-Daas, "The Role of 'European Islam' in Motivating Muslim Women's Political Participation in France," *French Cultural Studies* 28, no. 1 (January 30, 2017), https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/10.1177/0957155816678594#tab-contributors.
- 137. Claire L. Adida, Marie-Anne Valfort, and David D. Laitin, "Muslim Immigrants Have Come to Expect Discrimination in France Because of Their Religion, and This Is Unlikely to Change," *The London School of Economics and Political Science,* accessed February 20, 2023,

https://blogs.lse.ac.uk/europpblog/2013/01/31/muslims-france-north-africa-senegal-discriminatio n/.

138. Ibid.

139. "Tell Mama - Measuring Anti-Muslim Attacks Launched Today," CST Protecting our Jewish Community, accessed February 23, 2023, https://cst.org.uk/news/blog/2012/02/21/tell-mama-measuring-anti-muslim-attacks-launched-toda

у.

- 140. Ibid.
- 141. Catrin Nye, "632 Anti-Muslim Hate Incidents Recorded by Tell Mama," *BBC News,* accessed February 23, 2023, https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-21712826.
- 142. "Tell Mama, Our Achievements, Our Effectiveness & Ensuring Positive Change," *TELL MAMA*, accessed February 22, 2023,

https://tellmamauk.org/tell-mama-our-achievements-our-effectiveness-ensuring-positive-change/

- 143. "Press," TELL MAMA, accessed February 22, 2023, https://tellmamauk.org/press-section/.
- 144. Muniba Saleem et al., "Exposure to Muslims in Media and Support for Public Policies Harming Muslims," *Communication Research* 44, no. 6 (December 9, 2015): 841–869, https://doi.org/10.1177/0093650215619214.
- 145. "Tell Mama Appoints Former Head of 'Pro-Israel Charity' as Co Chair," *5Pillars*, accessed February 23, 2023, https://5pillarsuk.com/2014/04/13/tell-mama-appoints-former-head-of-pro-israel-charity-as-co-ch air/.
- 146. Yohan Blagivnat, "L'affaire Des 'Foulards De Creil' : La République Laïque Face Au Voile Islamique," *Société*, accessed February 22, 2023, https://www.lefigaro.fr/actualite-france/2018/07/27/01016-20180727ARTFIG00053-I-affaire-des-f oulards-de-creil-la-republique-laigue-face-au-voile-islamique.php.
- 147. "42% of French Muslims Experienced Discrimination," *EUObserver*, accessed February 20, 2023, https://euobserver.com/tickers/146535.
- 148. Conrad Hackett, "5 Facts about the Muslim Population in Europe," *Pew Research Center*, accessed February 20, 2023, https://www.pewresearch.org/fact-tank/2017/11/29/5-facts-about-the-muslim-population-in-europ e/.
- 149. Marie-Anne Valfort, "Religious Discrimination in Access to Employment: a Reality," *Institut Montaigne*, accessed February 22, 2023, https://www.institutmontaigne.org/en/publications/religious-discrimination-access-employment-re ality.
- **150.** Stephane Zumsteeg, "Presidential 2017: the Place of Religion and Secularism in the Presidential Election," *Ipsos,* accessed February 22, 2023, https://www.ipsos.com/fr-fr/presidentielle-2017-la-place-de-la-religion-et-de-la-laicite-dans-lelecti on-presidentielle.
- **151.** Lisa Louis, "New French Law May Increase Discrimination," *DW.com,* accessed February 22, 2023, https://www.dw.com/en/new-french-law-may-increase-discrimination/a-55876637.